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 BOT 4th Quarter Update 
Introduction 
Assalaam Alaikum wa Rahmatullah. Welcome to the fourth 

issue of the Board of Trustees (BOT) Newsletter for the year 
2020. To increase transparency and communication with our 

community members, we hope to inshaa’ Allah publish this 
newsletter every quarter, highlighting some of the areas IFN 

trustees are currently working on and planning for the 
future. We encourage our members to continue to be 

engaged with our community, and to volunteer their time 
and expertise for our organization. 

 
 

Highlights 

October 2020 
Finance Update / Q2 Results 

Income Statement 

 



2 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Overall, income is down, particularly with the loss of rent 
from the Saturday School. 

 
Expenses 

 
 
We received grants that allowed us to cover some of our 

utilities. 
 

Balance Sheet 
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Overall, our finances are still in positive territory. 
 

Investments (Endowment Funds) 
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Contact Us

 
 

Islamic Foundation North 

 

1751 S O’Plaine Rd  

Libertyville IL 60048 

(847)406-3730 

info@ifnbotmail.com 

www.ifnonline.com 
 

 

 
Investments (Sharia Portfolio) 

 
 
Our investments are in positive territory. 

 
Fundraising Update 

The event’s date was set to November 21. The committee   
reached out to several speakers to see who is available on 

that date. The committee also worked with the youth to 
ensure they fully participate in the event. The event was held 

entirely virtually through the Zoom platform. 

 
Construction Update 

The Chairman sent a letter of engagement to the Mayor of 
Waukegan. Some officials came for an on-premise meeting 

at the Masjid. The meeting went well and overall, they were 
satisfied with our proposal. For next steps the committee 

was going to involve the civil engineers to get all the 
documents ready to submit the application. We hope to get 

the permit early next year. 
 

November 2020 
Youth Strategy Update 
With its work complete, the team opened discussions with 

the Executive Committee on how to budget and hire a staff 
member for the program. The execution phase will start 

soon. 
 

Bylaws Committee Update 
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The committee was formed to review IFN bylaws and to 
come up with recommendations for amendments. The 

committee presented to the board its charter, members, and 
timeline. 
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Finance Report 
Our finances are overall doing good. We have in place our 

Finance Committee that looks at purely operational 
numbers, and our Endowment Committee that looks at long 

term investments and what we want to achieve with our 
funds. 

 
Investments (Endowment Fund) 
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Investments (Sharia Portfolio) 

 
 

Tax Forms and Dates 

 
 

Fall Fundraising Update 
These were the highlights: 

• Goal to raise $100,000. 
 

• Dr Yasir Qadhi confirmed as speaker. 
 

• The youth to be fully engaged in the fundraising 
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event. 
 

• Everything to be held online. 
 

Construction Committee Update 
The committee set up the following plan: 

• Apply for Planning & Zoning in January/February 
2021. 

• Once Zoning is approved by the relevant department, 
the City Council usually approves within a month 

(March). 

• Building Permit drawings will then follow and take 4 
months for the architect and engineers to complete 

(July). 
• The City of Waukegan will take another 3 months to 

review and approve the Building Permit (October). 
 

However, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, Waukegan is slow 
in its response to applications.  We will have a better idea of 

the timing in the coming weeks. 
 

December 2020 
IFN General Body Meeting 
The board held its annual General Body Meeting (GBM) on 

December 6, 2020. This was the first such meeting held 
entirely online. The agenda, presentation, and Q&A 

documents can be found here on our website: 
https://ifnonline.com/General-Body-Meetings 

 

2020 Elections 
The Election Committee, under the mandate from the 

board, held the IFN 2020 elections to fill two positions in 
the BOT. 

 
Outgoing board members: 

• Br Masood Ahmed, after a full 5-year term 
• Sr Ambareen Sheriff, after a 1-year interim term  

 
Results as published by the Election Committee: 

https://ifnonline.com/General-Body-Meetings


9 
 

 
 
Finance Update / Q3 Results 

Income Statement 

 

 
 
Due to the COVID-19 pandemic continuing, income was 

significantly down in the Q3 results in some areas such as 
Sunday School tuition collection, and Saturday School rent 
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collection. Enrollment in Sunday School was down compared 
to last year, and tuition was discounted by 50% for those 

who did register, especially given that lunch was not being 
provided. 

 
Expenses 

 

 
 

Expenses were also significantly down, a good thing in this 
case. 

 
Sadaqa and others 
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Sadaqa collection and disbursement usually runs from 

Ramadan to Ramadan, which explains the positive balance 
of the account (funds are still being disbursed). We usually 

cater to our IFN community first, but then expand to the 
Lake County area and larger Chicago area if funds remain.  

 
Balance Sheet 
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The balance sheet ended in positive territory, allowing IFN 

to have funds for potential investment. 
 

Fall Fundraising Final Numbers & Next Steps 
The board set a goal of raising $100,000 but received 

pledges for around $75,000. Out of these pledges, the board 
collected around $43,000 as of December. Work continues 

with the youth to send out reminder emails to the 
community. The goal is to collect all pledges by March 2021. 

 

Youth Strategy Update 
The Youth Strategy team completed all its work and handed 

over execution of the final recommendations to the 
Executive Committee. 

 
Construction Update 

The planned application for Zoning was pushed to January. 
For December, a pre-application meeting with City officials 

will take place, to give them a preview of what is to come. 
 

Finance Q4 Results 
Expenses 
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Investments 
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Inshaa’ Allah, we will continue to share more details in 
upcoming quarters, and we seek the active participation of 

all community members in helping IFN in any way that they 
can. 
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